
 (FREE) Local News for the Highgrove Area

HIGHGROVE
HAPPENINGS

Dedicated to the improvement of our community through awareness and involvement in local issues

MORE MULTI-MILLION DOLLAR 
IMPROVEMENTS COMING TO HIGHGROVE!

NEW HIGHGROVE 
COMMUNITY GROUP

BEING  FORMED

JULY 2017

Since the Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council was eliminated by 
Supervisor Tavaglione on April 11, 
2017, the Highgrove Community 
is in the process of forming a new 
group that will be independent of 
the Supervisor’s jurisdiction but will 
still enable the community to relay 
the needs of the community to our 
County Supervisor.
The new group will be called “The 
Highgrove Community” and all res-
idents of County Service Area 126 
are urged to attend the meetings 
as this group is being formed. The 
leaders of this new group should 
be selected from all of the CSA 126 
property owners on both sides of the 
freeway including Spring Mountain 
Ranch, the old part of Highgrove 

east of the freeway and CSA 126 
property owners on the west side of 
the freeway.
At the Public Hearing on April 11, 
2017, Supervisor Tavaglione asked 
Becky Luther to be the “point of 
contact” between Highgrove and 
the Supervisor’s office. But if Becky 
is the point of contact, she could 
be the PIO (Public Information 
Officer) or secretary to supply in-
formation to Supervisor Tavaglione 
of what the Highgrove community 
wants. Becky asked me if I would 
support her as leader of the new 
group but I refused, and here is 
why………..

(Cont. on Page 3)

Impartial Analysis:
Where is the money now?
The “Impartial Analysis” of Measure T that was given to the Highgrove 
property owners in 1997 was written by William C.  Katzenstein, County 
Council, Riverside County, and states in part: “This tax will be retained in 
the CSA 126 fund to be used only for purposes of continuing Extended 
Sheriff, and Park and Recreation services and improvements.” 
But were the taxes that were collected from Highgrove residents actually: 
“retained in the CSA 126 fund to be used only for purposes of continu-
ing Extended Sheriff, and Park and Recreation services and 
improvements”?                      (turn to: Where is the money now? on page 4)

NO Fireworks 
in Riverside 

County
ALL fireworks, including sparklers,

are illegal in Riverside County.

The John Deere dealership in Highgrove is on the S/E corner of Iowa Ave. 
and Main St. and is finishing up with brand new larger buildings.

36 new homes are almost completed and new families are moving in on the 
N/E corner of Spring and Garfield by the Highgrove Elementary school.

  Ronald D. Offudt is the John Deere franchise owner.  More photos on P. 6

The perimiter has a block wall with Landscaping.         More photos  on P. 7



Page 2 • July 2017

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm

Contact: (951) 241-7221
Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk

THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER
459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association
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Becky Luther was a member of the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council 
and at one of our previous MAC meetings she abstained from voting about 
contacting an attorney about the Highgrove property owners still paying 
for the Highgrove Sheriff that was eliminated 7 ½ years ago. The decision 
to contact an Attorney was after we had received an Audit back from the 
county and after we had given the County ample time to answer 27 ques-
tions before contacting an attorney.
The following statement was printed on page 5 of the November 2016 is-
sue of the Highgrove Happenings newspaper: “On Oct. 11, 2016 a Special 
meeting was called and the Highgrove MAC and members of the com-
munity who are property owners on the east side of the freeway voted to 
contact an Attorney about taking legal action but the questions will go to 
the county before legal action”
A list of the 27 questions that were submitted to Riverside County on 
November 16, 2016  can be seen in the January 2017 issue of the Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper on page 5.
(www.highgrovehappenings.net Latest issue)
The answers to the 27 questions were due back from the County on Jan. 
18, 2017 but no one from Riverside County attended our MAC meetings 
in Jan., Feb. or March and on April 11, 2017, (8 days before the April MAC 
meeting), Supervisor Tavaglione eliminated the Highgrove MAC at a 
Public Hearing in spite of protests from 6 Highgrove residents who spoke 
at the Public Hearing during public comments. (Video available on our 
website: www.highgrovehappenings.net)
Recently, on June 17, 2017 Becky Luther told me the reason she abstained 
from voting was that since she was an employee of the State she was not 
supposed to be involved in that type of legal action. 
But if the other Highgrove MAC members and the community members 
voted to talk to an attorney, no community representative should have to 
abstain from voting for political reasons or because she felt her retirement 
may be in jeopardy if she voted to contact an attorney who would help 
Highgrove residents correct inappropriate actions by Riverside County.  
The purpose of the community members who volunteer for Highgrove is 
to represent the Highgrove residents. The Highgrove Community repre-
sentatives should be able to stand up for what is best for the Highgrove 
people and should not have a conflict of interest if the people of Highgrove 
want to oppose an action made by Riverside County that is detrimental to 
the Highgrove property owners. 
Becky and I are in agreement that the leaders of the new community group 
should be open to all property owners in the entire CSA 126 on both sides 
of the freeway. Other details such as by-laws and the qualifications of the 
leaders of the new organization are yet to be decided but the former qual-
ifications were that the applicants must be 18 years of age, own property 
or a business within the CSA 126 boundaries, and be able to attend the 
monthly meetings.

Group being formed
(Cont from Page 3)

22737 Barton Rd., Suite 12, Grand Terrace, CA 92313
Your Local Dentist • Right Next to City Hall

909-825-3000
Dr. Lalisa Yaowarattana
•  USC Graduate
•  Member of ADA, CDA, Tri-county Dental Society
•  Member of American Academy of  Cosmetic Dentistry (AACD)
•  Serving the Inland Empire since 2004
•  International Dental Implant Association

Free Take-Home Teeth 
Whitening Kit

(custom trays plus gel)

or use as $50 Coupon
After Exam, X-Rays and Cleaning, in absence of perio disease. 
New PPO patients only. Must be presented at first visit.

Healthy Smiles for Happy Patients
Call our office today to schedule your first 
appointment. We look forward to earning

your trust with our care.
BARTON RD

WASHINGTON ST

PALM AVE

BARTON RD215

10

Monday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Tuesday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Wednesday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Thursday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Friday: 7:30am - 4:30pm
Saturday: 9:00am - 3:00pm

HOURS OF OPERATIONS:

We are open Saturdays for your convenience.

NEW HIGHGROVE 
COMMUNITY MEETING
JULY 13TH, 7:00 pm
at Norton Younglove 
Community Center

459 Center St.
Highgrove

All county members on 
both sides of freeway 

invited!

A short history of the 
Highgrove Parcel Fees

When County Service Area 126 Highgrove was organized in 1991, I was 
there when we met at the Methodist Church to begin the process of es-
tablishing better communications between Highgrove and our Riverside 
County Supervisor’s office. At that time Supervisor Younglove was our 
Supervisor and there was no Community Center or Park in Highgrove. 
And there was no extra Deputy Sheriff dedicated exclusively to Highgrove. 
Supervisor Younglove said if we wanted our own Deputy Sheriff we would 
have to pay for it. 
At a public meeting at the Highgrove Elementary School on Feb. 12, 1992 
due to residents complaining about the poor response time to get a Deputy 
Sheriff from the Jurupa Valley Sheriff ’s station to Highgrove, the Highgrove 
residents and committee members of CSA 126 agreed to assess each parcel 
$10.00 per month for one additional Deputy Sheriff assigned exclusively 
to Highgrove on the east side of the freeway and I was at that meeting as 
Vice-Chairman of the committee. Also present were representatives from 
the Sheriff Department and the Riverside County Administration Office. 
The west side of the freeway is also part of CSA 126 but did not want assess 
themselves so the Sheriff ’s jurisdiction was confined to the Highgrove area 
east of the freeway. At this meeting the distribution of the $10.00 was set 
as $7.96 for the extra Sheriff Deputy and $2.04 for park and recreation ser-
vices as previously stated.
In 1997 proposition 218 required that any previous assessments, fees, or 
charges had to be voted on to continue and a 2/3 vote was needed to keep 
the assessment going. Highgrove approved keeping our own Deputy Sheriff 
by a vote of 75.8 % under Supervisor Tom Mullen’s Jurisdiction.
The extra Deputy Sheriff ’s position worked for many years and continued 
successfully under Supervisor Ashley’s jurisdiction. But since there was no 
cost of living provision, the annual cost of the Sheriff continued to rise 
while the fee remained the same at $120.00 per parcel. The Highgrove MAC 
knew that we may not be able to keep up with the rising Sheriff costs but we 
were counting on more contributions being added to our funds from the 
new homes being built in Spring Mountain Ranch. When Riverside County 
CSA Administrator, Bill Brown attended our MAC meeting on Feb. 18, 
2015, he stated that the new Spring Mountain Ranch residents would not 
have to pay the $120.00 fee (See July 2015 issue of Highgrove Happenings). 
But since all of the new homes in Spring Mountain Ranch are within the 
boundaries of CSA 126 on the east side of the freeway, we started asking 
questions such as: Why not? (Cont. on Page 10)
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This 1992 formula means that $7.96 (or 79.6 %) of the $10.00 of the month-
ly income was to be used for the extra Sheriff and  $2.04 (or 20.4%) of the 
monthly income was for park and recreation.

Let’s do the Math!
The Fiscal Year 2016/2017, figures from the Riverside County Auditor-
Controller’s Office showed that there were 1,138 parcels that paid the 
$120.00 assessment. Riverside County received $136,560.00 from the 
Highgrove taxpayers during this one-year period. 
Using the formula that was adopted 25 years ago, 79.6% of the $136,560.00 
amounts to $108,701.76 that was supposed to be for extra Sheriff protection 
and 20.4%   $ 27,858.24 that was supposed to be for Park and Recreation for
a total of  $136,560.00 that was received from Highgrove property owners 
for the Fiscal Year 2016/2017. 
If $108,701.76 was collected for Fiscal Year 2016/2017 that was supposed to 
be for extra Sheriff protection but there was no extra Deputy Sheriff because 
that position was eliminated, where is the  $108,701.76 that was collected 
for the Sheriff for the Fiscal Year 2016/2017? And was the $108,701.76 “re-
tained” in the CSA 126 fund for present or future Sheriff protection to 
comply with the County Attorney’s “Impartial Analysis” instructions that 
appeared with the 1997 Ballot? 
The 1997 instructions stated that the funds were supposed to be: “retained 
in the CSA fund to be used only for purposes of continuing Extended 
Sheriff, and Park and Recreation services and improvements.”
These figures are for only one year but what about the other years?
What happened to the 79.6 % of the annual taxes that were collected from 
Highgrove property owners after the Sheriff had been eliminated for the 
fiscal years of 2009/2010, 2010/2011, 2011/2012, 2012/2013, 2013/2014, 
2014/2015, and 2015/2016? 
Each year there may have been different amounts collected because the 
number of parcels may have changed due to new construction, but the an-
nual fee has always remained at $120.00 per year per parcel since the extra 
Sheriff Deputy started in 1992. The Riverside County Assessor-Controllers 
Office knows how many parcels were assessed the special tax in Highgrove 
for each year after the Sheriff was eliminated. And since the annual rate 
has always been $120.00, these figures are just a matter of accessing that 
information from Riverside County’s records.

Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

www.HighgroveHappenings.net

Highgrove Videos Available on our WEBSITE

• Tavaglione eliminates Highgrove MAC April 11, 2017
• Highgrove Community meeting April 19, 2017

EVENTS AVAILABLE:

Where is the money now?
(Cont from Page 1)

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

New 2 You 20% 
OFF

Your Shopping 
with items 
donated!

25 YEAR OLD CSA 126
MINUTES REVEAL 

DISTRIBUTION OF $10.00 
A MONTH PARCEL FEE!       

Here is a portion of the actual wording taken from the Feb. 12, 1992 min-
utes of CSA 126 (HIGHGROVE EAST SIDE) 
“Joe Barber explained to cost out separately the extra police protection 
from park and recreation would be a county auditing/accounting office 
procedure and the $10.00/month-$120.00/year fee was rounded off to 
$10.00/month than the original $7.96/month for extra police and $2.04/
month for park and recreation development fees, it made the account-
ing process simpler to assess through County’s Assessors office.”
Joe Barber was the Chairman at that time, Richard Barnett, Vice Chairman, 
and David Melilli, was the Secretary/Treasurer who were all present. 
Also present were CSA 126 members Raul Ochoa and the late David M. 
Tinker. In addition, there were other staff members present from Riverside 
County that included Lieutenant Borden from the Riverside County Sheriff 
Department and Deputy Sheriff Chuck Ortiz who became Highgrove’s first 
Deputy Sheriff. 
One of the most important attendees at this meeting was Doug Vierra, who 
was the County Administrative Planner for Riverside County.
The reason this is important is because Mr. Vierra was present at the meet-
ing in 1992 that showed how CSA 126 wanted the $10.00 /month fee to be 
distributed. It specified that the $10.00/month assessment would be dis-
tributed by using $7.96 for extra police protection and $2.04/month for 
park and recreation. This action was approved when a Riverside County 
Administration Planner, a Riverside County Sheriff Lieutenant, and a 
Deputy from the Sheriff Department, were all present at the Highgrove 
public CSA 126 meeting twenty-five years ago when this was approved.

Questions that need answers!
Was everything put into one fund for these 2 specific purposes or did the 
County keep the money separated for 25 years?  This is the exact wording 
taken from the Highgrove minutes dated Feb. 12, 1992.
Item K. reads: “Mr. Ralph Crabtree asked about separation of Park and 
Recreation assessment fee from extra police protection costs to be ac-
complished? Joe Barber explained to cost out separately the extra police 
protection from park and recreation fees would be a county auditing/
accounting office procedure and the $10.00/month-$120.00/year fee was 
rounded off to $10.00/month than the original $7.96/month for extra po-
lice and $2.04/month for park and recreation development fees. It made 
the accounting process simpler to assess through County Assessor’s office.” 
Riverside County Administrative Planner, Doug Vierra was present at the 
Feb. 12, 1992 meeting.
Even if all of the money was all put into one fund, and there was no sep-
aration of costs for the extra Highgrove Deputy Sheriff, and there were 

(Cont. on Page 5)

(Cont. at top right)
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Questions that need answers

(Cont from Page 4)

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

ROBERT L. JUNG
__________________D. D. S. _____________________

Family Dentistry * Cosmetic Dentistry * Laser Dentistry * Dental Implants * Conscious Sedation
Early morning and evening appointments available

909-925-7770 / 783-0080        22400 Barton Rd. Suite 8, Grand Terrace

no improvements to the Highgrove Community Park, then where is the 
money that was collected for 7 ½ years for these 2 specific purposes after 
the sheriff was eliminated? There should be thousands of un-spent funds 
still in the CSA 126 account because the funds were designated for only 2 
specific purposes and were to be: “retained” in the CSA fund to be used 
only for purposes of continuing Extended Sheriff, and Park and Recreation 
services and improvements.
If property owners paid $120.00 each year for 7 ½ years for these 2 services 
and one of them was eliminated, does that mean that the other account (park 
and recreation) contains the remainder of the money that was collected for 
extra police protection or was the money spent for something else? 
20.4 % of $136,560.00 equals $27,858.24 for the FY 2016/2017 year that 
was supposed to be for park and recreation. But we need to know how 
much was actually spent each year on park and recreation from Dec. 30, 
2009 to June 30, 2017.  In addition, we need to know if any of the park and 
recreation money was spent on construction costs for a new park in Spring 
Mountain Ranch because in the past, Riverside County built the Highgrove 
Community Park and CSA 126 funds are used to maintain the park. We 
anxiously look forward to another park in Spring Mountain Ranch but 
new resident homebuyers are already charged fees for parks, schools, and 
other costs related to new construction. Once a new park is completed, 
the maintenance of the park could come out of the parcel assessment but 
parcel assessment money should not be used for the actual construction of 
a new park. Also, since the County added “Landscaping” to the description 
on our tax bills, we need to know if any funds for “Landscaping” were used 
in Spring Mountain Ranch or anywhere in Highgrove because the 1997 
ballot did not include any provision for “Landscaping”.

Supervisor Tavaglione’s Violation 
of Supervisor Ashley’s agreement
Under Supervisor Tavaglione’s jurisdiction, $60,000.00 was used for extra 
sheriff patrols that was a violation of the agreement made by Highgrove’s 
previous Supervisor Ashley that was printed in the Highgrove MAC min-
utes on Nov. 9, 2009 that stated: “This agreement does not include the use 
of CSA funds for the patrols”. 
Here is the answer to our question to the Economic Development Agency 
asking if the $35,000 comes out of the CSA 126 account:
The letter from EDA dated October 19th, 2016 states: YES $35,000 does 
come out of CSA 126. But $60,000.00 has been taken. (See Sheriff letter 
on P. 8)
To make up for the extra Highgrove Sheriff being eliminated, Supervisor 
Ashley’s agreement was made to provide additional patrols to Highgrove 
but the cost was supposed to come out of Riverside County’s General Fund. 
That is why the agreement states: “This agreement does not include the 
use of CSA funds for the patrols”
But instead of sending out another ballot that could have (1) reduced the 
number of hours the extra Highgrove Sheriff was on duty to stay within 
our budget or (2) increased the fee to provide additional revenue to cover 

(Cont. top right)

the increased costs of the Sheriff services or (3) eliminated the fee all to-
gether.The property owners were not notified in writing that after a certain 
day the Highgrove Deputy Sheriff ’s position would be eliminated. 
Two Ballots were sent out by Riverside County to establish the special as-
sessment. One was in 1992 and the other in 1997 but when the Sheriff ’s 
position was eliminated in 2010, no ballot or written notice was sent out to 
the property owner to tell them that the extra Highgrove Sheriff ’s’ position 
had been eliminated. How would property owners who live in other cities 
know that the extra Sheriff had been eliminated or how would Highgrove 
residents who see a Sheriff car drive by know if that was the Sheriff Deputy 
they are paying for or if it was a different deputy in the beat 40 car?
For 7 1/2 years every parcel owner on the east side has been paying $120.00 
for the extra Sheriff we no longer have. In addition another $60,000.00 has 
been illegally taken out of our CSA 126 funds. (See Sheriff letter on P. 8)

NO SHOW Meetings with 
Supervisor Tavaglione!
If you were invited to meet with someone at their office, wouldn’t you ex-
pect them to be there?
NO SHOW: On March 7, 2016 at the request of Supervisor Tavaglione’s 
office, Highgrove MAC members R. A. “Barney” Barnett, Vince Yu, and 
Raina Boal went to the County Administration building to meet with 
Supervisor Tavaglione but he was not there. Instead, the 3 Highgrove MAC 
members met with John Field, Tavaglione’s Chief of Staff and Jason Farin 
Tavaglione’s Legislative Director.
MEETING DENIED
Ten days later on March 17, 2016 I requested another meeting with 
Supervisor Tavaglione but his office called and said that Supervisor 

(Cont. on Page 8)
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If you need to jack up heavy equipment you will need a floor jack this size.

This is the new entry for customers going to the Service Department, Parts 
Department, or Sales Department. This is a beautiful brand new facility!

Behind this sign you will find 35,000 Sq. Ft. of new John Deere facilities.

The new shop area is well equipped to service and repair large machinery 
and every type of heavy equipment.

      Photo by
 Debbie Corona

Add this to your bucket list:  Make sure you stop by RDO Equipment in Highgrove and see their beautiful new building, service area, and equipment.

The tall service bays are equipped with overhead lubrication hoses. 

• Concrete Cleaning
• Store fronts
• Exterior Mobile homes
• Houses
• Graffiti removal
• Gum removal
• Heavy equipment
• Driveways
• Gas stations

JACATACservices@gmail.com          James Kincaid
A Exterior Multiple Surface Cleaning Company
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Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers
12210 Michigan St. Grand Terrace
*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY SERVICE
NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 
IN BUSINESS

Appointments & Walk-Ins Welcome

This is the sales office for the 36 new homes in Meridian Pointe. When I 
talked to them recently they had already sold 13 of the new homes.

36 new homes are being built on the N/E corner of spring and Garfield. The new streets include Lone St., Fernwood Ct., and Sage Tree Ct. and have 
the Highgrove logo at the top of the street signs.

These new homes are within walking distance of the elementary school.
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Bobbie Kay Forbes
(909) 783-8888

BobbieKayForbes@gmail.com
BRE #01004980

22365 Barton Rd Suite #204
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

681 W. La Cadena Dr., Riverside   909-228-5392   Info/Appt

2014 HEARTLAND BIG HORN 36-5TH 4SLIDES 
ROOMYKING LCI AUTO LEVEL  2ACS 4-DOOR REFER

   “VERY SHARP”WELL TAKEN CARE OF”   

$37,995.00

2010 HEARTLAND BIG HORN 35-5TH 3SLIDES ROOMY KING
    ISLAD KITCHEN LARGE PRIVATE BATH

     CLEAN=CLEAN SHARP

$25,995.00

PRICE PLUS TAX, LICENSE, TRANSFER FEES  

NO SHOW
(Cont. from Page 5)
Tavaglione said another meeting would not be necessary.
NO SHOW: On June 30, 2016 another meeting was scheduled with 
Supervisor Tavaglione but he was not at that meeting either.
NO SHOW: On Feb. 22, 2017 at the request of Tavaglione’s office, MAC 
Chairman R. A. “Barney” Barnett and Vice Chairman Becky Luther were 
called to Tavaglione’s office but Supervisor Tavaglione was not present at 
this meeting either. The county was represented again by John Field and 
Jason Farin and Suzanne Holland from the Riverside County Economic 
Development Agency. Meeting with the Supervisor’s staff is not the same 
as talking directly with Supervisor Tavaglione because the staff cannot 
make decisions.
NO SHOW: The deadline for Supervisor Tavaglione to answers to the 27 
questions submitted from the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council to 
the County was on Jan 18, 2017 but no one from the county was present 
at the January, February or March 2017 MAC meetings. Then 8 days be-
fore the April meeting, Supervisor Tavaglione eliminated the Highgrove 
Municipal Advisory Council at a public hearing on April 11, 2017.

Here is proof to show that 
$60,000.00 was taken out of 
Highgrove’s CSA 126 funds:

BUYERS RV MART 
“FAMILY OWNED SINCE 1988” 

SELLING CLEAN=CLEAN PRE-OWNED RV’S

In an article printed in the Press Enterprise on June 27, 2016 Sheriff Stan 
Sniff stated: “The department can’t trim patrols in cities that contract with 
the sheriff, because these partners, also pinched by labor agreements, pay 
their own way for specific service levels”.
Highgrove may not be a city but as an un-incorporated part of Riverside 
County that receives services from the Riverside County Sheriff ’s 
Department, we are “paying our own way for specific service levels”.
Unfortunately, Highgrove property owners are still: paying their own way 
but the specific service levels have been completely eliminated! 

For the last 25 years the Sheriff Department has provided statistics about the 
crime activity in Highgrove that we printed in the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper. This information was available for residents to see what type 
of crimes were occurring and what to watch out for.
But on June 20, 2017, I was informed that since the Highgrove MAC 
was eliminated (by Supervisor Tavaglione), the Riverside County Sheriff 
Department will no longer provide information to the Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper about Sheriff activity in Highgrove.   
We still receive press releases from the California Highway Patrol.
Is it just a coincidence that shortly after the Highgrove MAC was eliminat-
ed this important service to our Highgrove residents was also eliminated? 
This is another example how the Highgrove residents are being treated un-
fairly by Riverside County. 

Elimination of Highgrove 
MAC also eliminated 

Sheriff Stats

Statement by Sheriff Sniff

2016 MONTANA 29-5TH/ 2 SLIDES, ROOMY 
THRU OUT, BRAND NEW 14 PLY TIRES, 

VERY CLEAN, QUALITY BUILT!

$139,995.00

2013 HEARTLAND
TORQUE 301-5TH, 3 SLEDES, GARAGE, 

ROOMY, GREAT BUTY

$269,995.00
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New Hours:
Monday-Saturday 

7am-3pm 
Sunday 8am-3pm
Close for dinner909-783-3106

22400 Barton Rd. Suite 1
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

Purchase of at least one beverage required.  
Not valid with any other coupon.

TUESDAY SPECIAL

25% off
entire check for local residents

Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove 951-683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

 Sheriff Dept.:  951-776-1099  X 5 (Non emergency)
Capt. Daniel Hedge   951-955-2600   

Lieutenant Don Sharp 951-955-2629
Hot line tips for Highgrove area:  951-955-2600

HIGHGROVE SHERIFF REPORT
New Policy: All stats for release must come with 
approval from our Sheriff ’s executives. Our new 
Captian Dan Hedge is hoping to provide some-
thing in the near future.

You Can Quote Me!   
By: Dr. Cynthia Williams

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

ADAM ORNELAS
After a long illness, longtime Highgrove barber 
Adam Ornelas  passed away June 2, 2017. 
He is survived by his wife of 56 years, Martha; 
daughter Felicia (Charlie) and son Michael 
(Kathy); 7 grandchildren, 8 great grandchildren, 
1 brother and 4 sisters. Services were on June 15, 
2017 at Montecito Memorial Park in Colton.  

OBITUARY

“We hold these truths to be 
self-evident, that all men are cre-
ated equal, that they are endowed 
by their Creator with certain un-
alienable Rights, that among these 
are Life, Liberty and the pursuit 
of Happiness.” ~~ Declaration of 
Independence

When these words were writ-
ten and then ratified in July 1776, 
they, along with the full text, were 
considered subversive and the men 
who signed the document were 
considered traitors.  They were 
standing up to the King of England 
and all the might of the most pow-
erful monarchy in the world at 
the time.  It took a tremendous 
amount of courage and conviction 
to do this.  And yet, 241 years later, 
men AND women, in these United 
States, are still struggling to assert 
their “unalienable rights”.  You are 
either part of the problem or you 
are part of the solution.  

“Here men from the planet 
Earth first set foot upon the Moon. 
July 1969 AD. We came in peace for 
all mankind.”  ~~ Neil Armstrong

At first, a moon-landing mis-
sion raised a lot of eyebrows at 
NASA- especially among the as-
tronaut crew.  Jim Lovell (Apollo 
13) recalls Atlas rockets- the base 
of the space crafts- were blowing 
up every day at Cape Canaveral 
in Florida.  “It looked like a quick 
way to have a short career.”  People 
had been carefully studying what it 
would take to get this wild idea to 
become a reality, particularly after 
President Kennedy was assassinat-
ed and it looked like the Russians 
were going to beat us to the moon.  
The thought that the Russians 
could land first was the fire in the 
belly NASA needed to get it done.  
Our team had the “right stuff ”.  
Arizona was the testing ground 
for lunar rovers and crawling over 
“moon rocks”.  It was going to 
happen!

I am fortunate enough to be 
part of the generation who got to 
experience the thrill of the moon 
landing.  The impossible became 
possible and my generation be-
came the one who could and would 
make anything in the future hap-
pen.  I was at Girl Scout camp up 
above Idyllwild that July summer 
in 1969.  TVs and radios were not 
usually on site but an exception 
was made for this historic event.  A 
radio was brought in so we could 
all hear history being made.  It was 
incredibly exciting and being part 
of such a huge event was a thrill.

The country came together and 
worked hard towards the goal of 
the moon landing.  NASA had 
100% support and every little kid 
wanted to grow up to be an astro-
naut.  There was talk of building 
on the moon, people living there, 
it being a pit-stop for other space 
vehicles on their way to other plan-
ets.  Star Trek was suddenly very 
real and the stars were our goal.

Nearly 50 years later the dream 
is nearly dead.  Now NASA has to 
beg for every cent it gets and walk-
ing on the moon is something our 
kids learn about in their history 
classes.   December 1972 Apollo 17 
made the last moon landing; that 
is before my daughters were born. 
To our kids and grandkids, that is 
ancient history.

The real tragedy is the loss of 
the sense of adventure, the loss 
of the excitement and curiosi-
ty.  Unfortunately, most students 
graduating from school are poor-
ly prepared for the task of space 
exploration.  The “science geeks” 
are outnumbered (and often bul-
lied)  by the social media masters.  
Without enough emphasis and 
interest on the STEM (Science, 
Technology, Engineering, 
Mathematics) the skills needed to 
reach beyond our solar system ar-
en’t there.

We need to get excited again!  
We need to feel the thrill and the 
American Pride of doing some-
thing no one else in the world was 
able to do!  It starts at home and in 
the schools.  It starts with our little 
children, getting them interested 
in the possibilities.  It starts with 
YOU.
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In keeping with my belief that everyone should be held accountable for 
their own actions, I want everyone to know what part I played in contrib-
uting to the elimination of the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council.

As owner of the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper I have printed the 
truth about what is happening to our small community and my responsi-
bility is to be able to prove that what we print is accurate and can be docu-
mented and is not just our opinion of how things should be.

I have been the one who printed articles about the political decisions 
being made by Supervisor Tavaglione that directly affects Highgrove and 
its residents. And I was the one who handed Supervisor Tavaglione the 
request for the Audit on Aug. 5, 2015. And I was also the one who printed 
the 27 questions to the county in the Dec. 2016 and Jan. 2017 issues of the 
Highgrove Happenings. 

So it is understandable why Supervisor Tavaglione has criticized my 
“leadership” because he needs to protect the County by eliminating the 
Highgrove MAC or downplaying and ignoring printed information that 
may be detrimental to Riverside County. 

But his efforts to eliminate the collective voice of the Highgrove 
Municipal Advisory Council was not fair to the Highgrove community. 
And in my opinion, it was an un-ethical move and inappropriate to si-
lence the entire collective voice of the Highgrove MAC and punish all of 
Highgrove because Supervisor Tavaglione was upset with me as the MAC 
Chairman who also happened to own the local newspaper, especially since 
I had already resigned prior to the public hearing.

After I resigned from the MAC, I asked that the Highgrove MAC be al-
lowed to continue without me since Supervisor Tavaglione considered me 
to be the problem.  And after I resigned, there was no reason to eliminate 
the entire 5 member Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council which along 
with its predecessor has been the collective voice of the Highgrove people 
for 25 years!

My apologies go out to the other Supervisors who I have volunteered for 
in the past and to the other county employees I have worked with in other 
departments. It is unfortunate that these proceedings may result in legal 

SOME OF THE REASONS 
THE HIGHGROVE MAC 

WAS ELIMINATED

action against the county but if the truth exposes something that is actually 
happening between Riverside County and the people of Highgrove, I will 
continue to stand up for the Highgrove people and expose those who are 
responsible.

As a member of this community and owner of the Highgrove 
Happenings, I will continue to insist that Highgrove is treated fairly and 
I promise to continue to provide the truth to our readers with informa-
tion that effects our residents and our property owners. The incomplete 
answers to the Audit requested on August 5, 2015  and the answers to the 
27 questions submitted on November 16, 2016 were both efforts to prevent 
legal action.

Question # 22 of the 27 questions submitted to Supervisor Tavaglione 
on Nov. 16, 2016 states: “Will Riverside County refund the taxpayers 
money that was collected after the Sheriff ’s position was eliminated or 
will legal action be necessary?”
The short answer was: No refunds will be issued!
That is why we were forced to contact an Attorney!

The 1997 ballot stated that: “ALL parcels within CSA 126 Zone A” were 
required to pay the fee and Zone A is all of the parcels in CSA 126 east of 
the freeway from the Riverside/San Bernardino county line at Main St., 
southward to the city limit boundaries of the City of Riverside.
After many conversations about this subject, the Spring Mountain Ranch 
homes are now paying into the fund that was created for the extra Deputy 
Sheriff (that was eliminated 7 ½ years ago) and park and recreation, and 
Bill Brown is no longer an employee of Riverside County. 

Highgrove Parcel Fees
(Cont. from Page 3)

Have Fun
Be SaFe
RemeBeR

FiRewoRkS
aRe 

illegal
in 

RiveRSide
County
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HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

Jose Crespo: Pastorial Coordinator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
    For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, 
CA 92507 Phone: (951) 680-0167

Open DoorsOpen minds

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED    METHODIST CHURCH
938 Center St., Highgrove , CA 92507

Rev. Jackeline A. Vives 

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 10:45am

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
May 27, 2017 at 9:00-10:00 am

Grand View Baptist Church
Pastor Mat Pope

Service at 11:00am
(Across from the G.T. Senior Center)

For more info call 909-825-8224
22755 Vista Grande Way, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

RIVER OF LIFE CHURCH
Sunday Service 10 AM

3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507
(Parking in the rear of  building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church
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A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   

Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

 # 1  450 Iowa Ave., 
 Highgrove, CA • 951-686-5830

# 2  9961 Mission Blvd., 
Glen Avon, CA •  951-360-3977

ZORBA’S
OPEN 7 DAYS

Mon.-Sat. 7am. - 10- p.m.
Sun. 8 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Serving Highgrove 
Since 1981

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

RESTAURANT

(951) 682 9000
ATM Machine Available

Open 24 hrs

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community through 
awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:   (951) 683-4994
Cell: (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett
                   Composition 

R. A.“Barney” Barnett
Debbie Corona

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers
R.A.“Barney” Barnett

Phil Turner
Dr. Cynthia Williams

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

Chris’ Burgers
Craving Something New?
Come to Chris’ Burgers!

407 Iowa Ave., Highgrove, CA
(951) 781-8542

Serving Breakfast Specials, Lunch Specials, and Family Packs  at a GREAT Price. 
Now serving teriyaki plates & fried rice.

Open
Mon.-Sat. 8am-8pm 
Sun:10:00am-6pm

909-277-0277

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED


